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Webinar date: 15th September 2012 
 
Rob:  Okay, welcome everyone to classroom expert.com.  Today’s webinar is about 

using questioning techniques to improve the attainment, engagement and motivation 
in the classroom.  It’s going to be presented by my good friend Mr. Martin Renton.  

Martin is actually a really good friend of mine.  We met over in Belfast where we were 
both delivering training a few years ago and I’ve been trying to get him to take a 

break from his very busy schedule to do a session for us ever since.  Martin delivers 
most of his training outside the UK now so if you’re lucky enough to live in faraway 

places like Australia or India; it’s possible you’ll be able to see him live as he tours 

schools far and wide.  But today it doesn’t matter where you live because we’ve got 
him here - live in colour in his trademark buoyant mood to share his expertise.  Martin 

works with the number of very experienced trainers and consultants through his 
company Sustained Success and they provide innovative training on a variety of topics 

such as critical thinking, challenging learning and philosophy of children just to name 
a few.  His passionate expertise lies in helping teachers develop thinking skills and 

inquiry approaches across the curriculum so as to support students’ independent 
learning.  

 
So, if you’re interested in using questioning techniques perhaps in ways you haven’t 

as yet discovered to improve student engagement and attainment in your lessons, 
you’re in for a treat because Martin is, as they say, the man for the job.  So any 

moment I’m going to hand you over to my good friend Martin who, it has to be said, is 
using a brand new computer today so I promise we’ll go easy on him if he has any 

technical mishaps of any kind and he’s going to give me some great new teaching 

strategies.  Just before I hand over to Martin let me just go through a few things.  
Firstly, there are some handouts for this call and the links for the handouts are there. 

(refers to slide)  It is www.classroom-expert.com/martin and you can download the 
two handouts (two PDFs) and also the PDF of the presentation is there as well, a little 

tool that you’ll find very handy.  Martin is going to be referring to those throughout his 
session for those of you who are on the audio only is www.classroom-

expert.com/martin and you’ll be able to get those handouts.  Do you need them for 
the call Martin or is it something they can refer to later if they can’t get them now? 

 
Martin: Yeah it’s something they can go back to and two of them particularly are for 

use in the classrooms so they can print them out for use on the call but they’re really 
for afterwards. 

 
Rob:  Okay, wonderful, thank you!  Just to go on, it’s a good idea to turn off Skype or 

Outlook or any other email programs that you’ve got running in the background 

http://www.classroom-expert.com/martin
http://www.classroom-expert.com/martin
http://www.classroom-expert.com/martin


  WWW.CLASSROOM-EXPERT.COM                             

MARTIN RENTON:  Questioning Techniques You Can Use 
To Improve Attainment, Engagement & Motivation 

 

© 2012 Martin Renton  www.challenginglearning.com 

because they do tend to conflict, not just with your viewing pleasure but they do 

actually cause problems with Go To Webinar, the software we use so if you have 
connection problems it may be due to having emails and Skype running in the 

background so please turn those off. 
 

Feel free to take notes.  You will be able to get more information from Martin’s website 
after the call but obviously make notes as you go along and please, please feel free to 

ask questions.  I have some questions coming in already and I will be sending those to 
Martin during the presentation or holding onto them until the end for our short Q&A 

session at the end of the call.  So if you’ve got any questions on Questioning 
Techniques just put them into the question box and I will keep those for the end of 

the call and we will let Martin answer them at the end. 
 

If you’ve got any problems throughout the call, if you have connection problems or 

sound problems or anything just let me know, I’ll be on hand throughout the call and 
I’ll do my best to try and sort you out as Martin is doing his presentation.  So just put 

your questions in the question box and I will see them there.  A reminder, for those of 
you who haven’t been on the calls before, you can actually get access to all of our 

replay packs for all of our past webinars if you join www.classroom–expert.com as a 
Gold Member.  All of the details are on there at classroom expert.com.  Just click on 

past webinars and you’ll be taken to full details about that.  So for $1.00 you can get 
access to everything.  There is a monthly charge that you can cancel at anytime 

without penalty and keep everything you’ve downloaded so there’s no problem with 
that.   If you are a Gold Member and you get access to a certificate of attendance for 

every webinar we do.  So it’s well worth it just for that because they are very nice.  
Just before I hand it over to Martin, I will leave that link up for those of you who want 

to go check him out during the presentation.  Martin’s website is 
www.challenginglearning.com and he has also given his personal email address if you 

need to ask questions, which is very kind of him.  It’s Martin@jandpartnership.com. 

Okay, Martin, Are you there? 
 

Martin: I am indeed.  
 

Rob:  Wonderful, I am now going to hand the presenter over to you. You should see it 
pop up any moment now. Ladies and gentlemen, presenting Mr. Martin Renton. 

 
Martin: Thanks very much Rob and good morning, good evening, good afternoon 

depending on where you are in the world.  It’s good to finally be on here, I’m using a 
MAC now, I’ve moved from Windows to MAC so like Rob said, if you find I’m flicking 

backwards and forwards the wrong way, that’s why. Everything is upside down! 
 

Originally we have looked at Thinking Skills as an approach and what I’m going to look 
at today is one aspect of Thinking Skills which is how we engage children in learning 

http://www.classroom–expert.com/
http://www.challenginglearning.com/
mailto:Martin@jandpartnership.com
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by looking at questions.  So it’s that ‘questions focus’ used to develop the skills of 

thinking and reasoning. 
 

For me I think there’s one thing that’s really important in terms of questioning and 
that is that there is no such thing as a good question or a bad question.  I think that is 

really important to remember because there’s been a lot of research and information 
around making us feel like we ask bad questions and we need to start asking better 

questions.  It’s not the questions themselves that matter and I think that is really 
important because there was a push to try and change from closed questions to open 

questions which I agree with very much in terms of developing thinking skills.  But it’s 
not the question itself, what really matters is why we are asking the question.  A 

closed question can be a fantastic question if it’s used in the right place.  So I’m not 
here to say don’t ask these questions or ask these ones, but how can we ask the right 

questions in the right places so that we develop more effective questioning?  It’s that 

process of questioning rather than the questions themselves. What I’m going to do 
today is to divide our time up into three sections.  We’re going to look at questions 

through the eyes of intent, focus and response. 
 

What I mean by those is; the INTENT in asking the question is what do we hope to 
achieve, what do I want to do with this question, why am I asking it? 

FOCUS - Planning for good, effective questioning.  So, planning in advance what we’re 
going to ask. And then RESPONSE - when we get responses from the pupils, what are 

we going to do with that response, what do we do next?  So we’re going to look at 
intent, then focus and then response and we will take each in turn. 

 
Let’s start with this idea of INTENT, the purpose in asking questions if you like.  Here’s 

one to have a think about, you can respond to Rob, apparently that’s the way you do 
things.  How many questions do you think we ask in a day as teachers?  What do you 

think the average number of questions is that we ask? 

 
Rob: They just put their answers in the box so if you’ve got an answer for that, the 

average number of questions asked per day by teacher, just put it into the box right 
now and I will feed it back to Martin. What do you think? We’ve got 200, we’ve got 50, 

we’ve got 25, we’ve got 100, we’ve got another 100. 300, ha ha, we’ve got 800, ha 
ha! 100, 50, 25. 

 
Martin: We can play higher and lower here can’t we? 

 
Rob: Yeah, we can!  It’s anything from 10 to 800 Martin. 

 
Martin: Anywhere from 10 to 800? We’ll probably split that down the middle. The 

average number of questions that teachers ask in a day is just over 400. So that’s just 
over 400 questions in a day! It’s one of the biggest tools that we have as a teacher in 
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the classroom. We use questions all the time. Whether it’s a social question as you 

pass a child in the corridor, you say, “Hello how was your holiday? What have you 
been doing? Did you see the football last night?” Two behavioural questions, two 

questions about knowledge and subject content. 400 questions a day on average we 
ask to engage and to respond to our pupils.  

 
So the average amount of our lesson is taken up with questions if we’re asking 400 of 

them a day. We spend about 1/3 of our time in lessons on questioning. So it’s a big, 
key component in what we do every day with the lesson. If we average up those 

questions out over the day, if you imagine equally spacing them through the day, we 
actually ask questions every 43 seconds! It’s a key part of our interaction with pupils. 

And that’s why; really I want to focus on this idea of INTENT today because if you 
span that out over a career we’re going to ask a million questions, what’s our purpose 

behind asking them? What are we trying to get from the pupils, what are we trying to 

help them with, what’s that interaction for?  
 

I was talking to a teacher recently though, who told me that actually he only ever asks 
one question, he just repeats it a million times. That’s probably a good indication of 

how school life is for you. There are a lot of reasons why we ask questions. If we think 
about our INTENT in questioning. We ask them to interest the pupils, get them 

involved or engaged in a topic. We can ask questions to challenge pupils, try and 
engage them in conversation and dialogue and actually, the way we respond – or 

sometimes the way we ask a question, not because of that question itself, but because 
of what we’re going to ask next. We can use them to check on prior knowledge, to 

recall what they already know, to check their understanding before we move on. We 
can look at their existing knowledge or ideas. We can get them to focusing on new 

concepts and ideas, to make new meaning. To focus on an issue of the day that we’re 
going to explore further. We use questions to extend pupil’s thinking. 

 

We might want them to look at more difficult thinking skills like being analytical or to 
evaluate, to reflect on learning, to extend them beyond just actual recall. So we can 

check on prior knowledge and we can extend their thinking through the use of 
questioning and that will often promote thinks like reasoning, making judgments, 

being able to solve problems, to hypothesize or speculate about what will happen in 
the future. That last one, another crucial one, we ask questions to promote pupils to 

think about how they learn. How did you arrive at that answer? Where did you get 
that? How is what you think now different to what you thought about at the start of 

the lesson? So we can focus in on content knowledge. We can focus on extending 
ideas and we can focus on looking back on the way that we’ve learned. 

 
There are a huge number of different reasons and many more beyond that as well, 

why we ask questions. And that’s what makes this idea of INTENT so difficult. There 
are so many reasons why we ask questions. This idea about good and bad questions 
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became really important to me because I was in a school once working with them – 

actually working as a coach - and what they decided to do was to focus on questions. 
They decided, partly because of the UK Government’s idea and the National Literacy 

Strategy, that closed questions were bad questions, open questions were good 
questions.  What the school did was they went around to each of the classrooms, sat 

at the back with a clipboard and counted up the number of questions teachers asked 
and put a tick in if it was a closed question or an open question! 

 
They were coming back and saying, “Look 42 closed questions, 3 open questions,” and 

different numbers from different classrooms. When I talked to them at the end, what 
we found out was that actually, it’s not about the question itself. If you ask a closed 

question like, “What’s the capital of Scotland?” - If your purpose is to extend meaning 
with the next question that you ask, then it doesn’t matter if that first question was 

closed or not. It doesn’t make it a bad question. There are so many different reasons 

why we ask questions that making a tick sheet of what’s closed and what’s open 
doesn’t work. There is no such thing as a good question or a bad question. It’s all 

about effective questioning. It’s that process, and as we’ve seen by the number of 
questions that we ask in a day, it is a big part of what we do. It is one of our teaching 

tools that we use all the time. So to have that variety of different types of questions 
that we can use for different purposes makes it a process and it’s the process that we 

need to work on. 
 

What I want to think about next, if we’re thinking about all of these different reasons 
and it’s so difficult to pick out what the INTENT is, I really want to think about why we 

ask questions. What are we focusing on? What are we trying to develop? So in this 
section I want to think a little bit about effective planning for questioning. 

 
When we do a lesson, we always plan our activities well in advance, we make sure 

that we are resourced, we know who the groups are, we know who’s going to work 

with who, how long it’s going to last, we have everything ready in advance. We do all 
our preparation the night before or that morning in the car on the way to school. It 

doesn’t matter when we do that preparation but we always prepare our lessons in 
advance and the more organized we are at preparing our lessons, the better the 

lessons tend to go. It’s the same with questioning. We need to plan our questions in 
advance to really know what we want to do with the pupils and to get the best from 

the pupils. If we want to question for learning, we need to make sure that our 
questions are appropriate to let the learning develop and to support our pupils. 

 
So thinking about that focus and what we’re planning for – here’s a little starter here 

for you if you like. Have a think about this one and see if you can finish this sentence, 
you can send some ideas in to Rob. 

 
When a pupil leaves my school, I would like them to be _____? What?  
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So think about those pupils that you teach. By the time they’ve gone through your 
school and they’re leaving it and perhaps going on to secondary school or leaving your 

school and going to work, you’d like them to be what? See if you can come up with a 
word or a short phrase that you can send in your text box to Rob and Rob will feed 

those back to me again. And don’t just say “gone forever,” I hope that’s not going to 
come up! 

 
Rob: Oh that came up first, gone forever! We’ve got ‘a well-rounded person’ from Jay. 

We’ve got ‘able to tackle new issues’ from Ann. Sorry; they’re coming in fast, 
apologies if I can’t get your name. ‘Armed with the knowledge but also able to 

question’. ‘Able to tackle new issues’ again. ‘Competent’. ‘Critical thinkers and 
enthusiastic learners’. ‘Confident, life-long learners’. ‘Thinkers’. ‘Independent, self-

directed learners’. ‘Good, confident, happy’ – that’s nice. How are those? 

 
Martin: Thank you very much. A lot of variety, a lot of different ideas. Because I can’t 

then type these in, I had to think about some of the things you might say and some of 
the things that most of the schools say when asked that question.  When a pupil 

leaves my school I would like them to be…  You came up with the self-directed, happy, 
thinking and questioning, critical, enthusiastic, confident, independent.  Here are 

things that other schools and other teachers have said; there are some very similar 
words in there, confident, independent, resilient, creative and curious, happy, 

enthusiastic.  Similar words to the ones that you came up with.  So when students 
leave your school you want them to be all of these things.  We want them to be 

confident and independent; we want them to continue learning for the rest of their 
lives and to take risks.  We want them to be enthusiastic and responsible; we want 

them to be happy.   
 

This connects into a model for learning and this is on the PDF that Rob shared with 

you at the start so it’s there for you to download and refer to afterwards.  And it’s 
what we call the ASK model. ASK stands for ATTITUDE, SKILLS and KNOWLEDGE and 

it’s those three things that we are trying to focus on when we develop thinking skills, 
particularly through the use of questioning.  I’m going to turn that into a model, I’m 

going to put my ASK up at the top here. Attitude, Skills and Knowledge. Three aspects 
of us all as learners whether we’re adults or children. In any learning situation, 

anytime that we’re learning at all, we bring with us a set of attitudes, a set of skills 
and some existing knowledge.  We bring those with us; pupils bring those with them 

into our lessons.  So if we’re about to start a lesson about volcanoes, we all come 
along with some knowledge already whether it’s just that we’ve heard the word before 

or whether we see it on the news or we know something about them from the past in 
terms of our schooling.  We all bring with us some knowledge. 
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We also bring with us a set of skills.  So skills like being able to reason, being able to 

think for ourselves or been able to read, being able to research.  All of these are skills 
that we use in the classroom; we bring a set with us for our learning.  Attitudes, we all 

come with a set of attitudes as well.  And by attitudes, I mean things like how 
confident we feel, whether we’re feeling resilient, independent.  These attitudes or 

dispositions that we have, we come with to a learning situation, and that has an 
impact on what we learn, on how we learn any particular thing, in some cases whether 

we can actually learn at all.  We bring with us a set of attitudes, skills and knowledge 
that directly impact on our ability to learn in any learning situation.  

 
Take two pupils as an example.  Pupil A gets up in the morning, his uniform is ready 

next to the bed. So he gets out of bed, he puts his uniform on, gets himself 
smartened up, comes down for breakfast in the morning.  His parents are sitting 

there, “Have some orange juice, have some corn flakes.” He gets himself all ready, 

has his bag packed by the door, the family all wave goodbye, “Love you, have a nice 
day,” and off he goes, out of the house and onto the bus. Sounds just like my house 

first thing in the morning! 
 

Pupil B – He gets up, mum’s still in bed because she’s been working nights, doesn’t 
know where dad is. He has to get his brother up out of bed as well. Can’t find a 

uniform for them so he does his best with the clothes that he can find around about 
him. There’s no time for breakfast and he can’t find anything for breakfast. He gets 

some money out of his mum’s purse which is left lying in the living room and buys a 
Mars bar in the shop on the way to school. He drops his brother off at his school, turns 

up at school late, gets told off at the office and signs the late book. Comes around to 
the classroom, gets told off in the classroom for being late.  

 
Which of those two pupils is ready to learn? Which one has the disposition to be able 

to sit in the classroom and use their knowledge, skills and attitudes to help them to 

learn more effectively? If you’ve been typing those in, you might not have been, but 
you’re probably thinking pupil A. Pupil A has the attitude and disposition to be ready 

to learn, his day has been set up for him to sit in the classroom, to learn new 
knowledge, to apply his skills and he has arrived feeling confident, comfortable and 

ready to learn.  I’m going to come back to those two pupils later on so keep those in 
mind because those attitudes that we have with us affect us in learning situations.  

And what I want us to consider, keeping those two pupils in mind as well, is that we 
have this central triangle, a focus in the ASK model that I’m going to call ‘Intentional 

Learning’.  In that central triangle we’re setting out deliberately to develop attitudes, 
skills and knowledge.  We bring them with us this already; we use them in learning 

situations. But how can we as teachers intentionally set out to develop not only their 
knowledge but also their skills, like thinking skills, or their attitudes like confidence, 

resilience, independence.  
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So what I want to focus on in terms of this idea of planning questions is what we do in 

that intentional learning central triangle.  And this really came up for me because one 
of the jobs I had in school a few years ago was when all of the school reports had 

been written it was my job to go through and check them all, check all the drafts, 
checking for spelling, check that the names were right, all those sorts of things.  On 

our report we have a box for comments about the pupil and underneath that a target 
box, what the pupil could do to improve.  I’m sure that’s the same for most of you in 

your schools.  But what caught my interest is I was reading the same thing over and 
over again.  A slight variation in the phrasing but it said, “if so and so is going to 

improve in this lesson, they need to improve their attitude. If so and so improves their 
attitude, they’ll do much better in this subject,” that sort of phrase.  And the more 

that I heard it; the more ridiculous it started to sound to me in my head.  What do we 
mean by improving attitude?  Tomorrow we’re just going to turn up feeling confident, 

resilient, independent and ready to learn?  We can’t to switch that on and off, we can’t 

just improve our attitudes overnight.  I know what they were getting at; it was 
probably more of a behavioural or engagement thing.  But if we take that central 

triangle, what can we do as teachers to intentionally help develop not only knowledge 
but skills and attitudes for good learning as well?  

 
I’m just going to give you a few examples of what I mean.  Attitudes like resilience, 

independence, being open minded, feeling confident.  Skills like being able to solve 
problems, manage ourselves and the language that we use, our research skills.  

Knowledge, just the facts and information.  What we tend to do as teachers is we tend 
to plan for that corner, don’t we?  That knowledge corner.  We plan for the specific 

content.  There’s a good reason why we do that.  We do that because we have all the 
books with all the information in, we have the curriculum that tells us what knowledge 

we’re going to cover.  It’s quite easy to plan for, activities are easy to build around 
knowledge and what we want children to learn.  So we tend to start with that, we tend 

to plan for the knowledge.  What we do then is we think how am I going to organize a 

group?  Let’s put them together and get them working collaboratively, that will help 
their skills of collaborative learning and talking and working together.  So we think 

about the skills next.  Then we tend to think well if I do that, they’re going to develop 
confidence because they’re all working together and being social so it develops that 

attitude next.  So what we tend to do is we plan for that knowledge corner, we use 
the skills to help us organize our lessons and then we hope that the attitudes bit will 

follow.  We start with knowledge, we use skills and then we hope attitudes will follow.  
Notice this intentional learning triangle, it is equilateral.  It actually gives equal 

weighting to each of the three corners.  So attitude is as important as knowledge.  If 
we’re confident in the open minded, we are far more able to take in new knowledge 

and new information.  If we feel confident to work independently, we might be able to 
develop our research skills for example and therefore find out more knowledge.  Each 

corner impacts on the other.  So with our questioning, what we’re asking in that 
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intentional learning central core is how to develop, not just knowledge, but also skills 

and attitude.  How can I plan to support our pupils getting better at each of those? 
 

If we take those little bits a way so we go back to the clear, clean model if you like, 
attitude, skills and knowledge, I use this as a planning tool to help me think about the 

questions I am planning to use in the lesson to help support children’s development.  I 
might think in one lesson, I’m going to plan two questions to ask.  Those two 

questions are going to be knowledge based in this case.  So I’m starting off the topic 
on, let’s say volcanoes because I’ve already had that thought so let’s stick with that, I 

might start off by asking does anybody know of any volcanoes in the world?  Have you 
heard of volcanoes before?  What is a volcano?  So plan two questions that are about 

knowledge.  Then in another session, in the next lesson, I’m still going to be teaching 
about volcanoes, so the knowledge is there.  So I’m going to ask one question about 

knowledge and one question about attitude.  So I might ask them a question and say, 

“We’re going to be finding out more about volcanoes, how do you feel about that?  
How confident do you feel with the information that you’ve heard about volcanoes?” 

So I’m going to ask them questions, not just about their knowledge but about 
attitudes. In the next lesson, I’m still going to be teaching content, I’m still teaching 

about volcanoes but I’m planning to ask questions about attitudes and skills. I’m not 
going to ask a knowledge question through the lesson; I am planning specifically to 

ask an attitude and a skills question. So I might ask them, “If we want to find out 
more about volcanoes, where can I find that information out? You’ve got to do this on 

your own, how comfortable do you feel about that?” So a skills question about 
research and an attitudes question about how comfortable they feel. I might ask a 

specific skills question, I might even be teaching them how to research. I’ll say, 
“What’s the first thing you need to do, where will you find the information from? Can 

you work with somebody else?” I might ask them attitude questions like, “What have 
you found difficult in the past when you’ve been doing research? Do you find it easier 

to work on your own or to work with somebody else?” These attitude or dispositions 

questions are ones that will help them with how to learn or how they feel about 
learning - managing themselves as learners.  

 
I usually plan to ask two questions because I don’t feel like you can ever really be 

right in the middle of that triangle in the centre. So two questions means that I look 
for a balance all the time. Trying to find balance between asking questions about 

knowledge, skills and attitudes. If I focus on that knowledge corner too much, what 
can happen is that I end up asking a lot of closed questions and just testing their 

knowledge, testing if they’ve remembered what we did last lesson. By moving that 
around I can start varying the kinds of questions that I ask. So I’m asking questions 

about the skills that they’re using as well.  
For example, I might ask them, “Do you think it’s a good idea to build your house next 

to a volcano?” Now I’ve asked that question with pupils before and often they’ll say no 
and so the next question crucially is why? The skill I’m developing is reasoning - I 
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want to know why. But then I can come back and challenge that idea and say, “But 

actually, some people do build their houses next to volcanoes, why do you think they 
do that? What can we find out about the soil, for example, in that area? Notice there’s 

a lot of farms around volcanoes, why might that be?” So I can challenge that idea and 
notion. 

 
Challenging ideas helps to bring out that independent learning and resilience to 

challenge. It also helps with skills of reasoning and problem solving. Both of which are 
in that attitude and skills set. I talked about those two pupils before and this is where 

it really comes back to me when we start looking at the attitude side. But often that 
Pupil B, the one who struggled, the one who had to get up and get his brother ready 

in the morning and drop him off at school and came in late and didn’t have the 
attitude for learning when he arrived. If we think about those attitudes, that 

resilience, problem-solving, independence. Those skills and attitudes, which of those 

two pupils has more resilience for challenge? Is more able to solve problems and be 
independent? Probably Pupil B in this case. What we often do is set up our lessons 

around knowledge. When pupil B comes into school and he’s not ready to learn, he’s 
come in late, he’s had to get everybody else ready – his dispositions aren’t set up to 

sit and take in knowledge, they’re set up to solve problems, to deal with challenge. 
 

Pupil A, on the other hand, comes in and is all ready for knowledge. He’s comfortable, 
he’s confident; he can sit down quietly and be ready to take in ideas.  So he’s ready 

for that knowledge side. What he’s less set up for is challenge, problem solving, and 
reasoning. If we challenge pupils who are sitting comfortably and are all ready to 

learn, often they clam up, they move back, they do the opposite to what we expect. 
So it’s how can we teach them the knowledge but also how can we teach them to be 

resilient to challenge, to be more independent thinkers and to value different ideas? 
It’s finding a balance between attitudes, skills and knowledge. The better our 

collection of attitudes, the more confident we are, the better the set of skills that 

we’ve got in terms of our language and our reasoning then the better able we are to 
learn and to take in and use knowledge.  

 
If we come back to our list that we had earlier and we had a very similar list to the 

one that I’ve created in advance. How many of these things are attitudes? How many 
of these things that you want for your pupils when they leave your school are 

dispositions for learning or attitudes for learning? And if we look through that list and 
we add some of your ideas there’s an awful lot of those that are attitudes, aren’t they? 

Being confident, independent, resilient, being caring, happy. There are others that you 
brought up that aren’t on that list like being critical, like being able to think and to 

question and being enthusiastic, being self-directed. Each of these are skills and 
attitudes that we want to develop in the pupils and actually whenever knowledge 

comes up people will say, “Knowledgeable, literate, numerate,” and so on. But often 
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what we want for our pupils is these attitudes or dispositions for good learning so that 

they become lifelong learners if you like.  
 

So the question from the ASK model is how can we as teachers support pupils in 
developing attitudes and skills as well as just the knowledge, so that they’re better 

able to take in the knowledge. That ASK model then becomes a crucial, central part of 
developing, not only questioning but thinking skills. How can we really develop our 

pupils as confident, independent thinkers?  
 

I’ve given you quite a lot of information there and you’ve been looking at that model 
developing so I want to give you a few seconds to have a think about this ASK model. 

Relate it into your own thinking, think about the pupils that you teach, think about the 
support that you give pupils. Is this a useful tool to help you to plan questions or 

activities in advance to help develop your pupil’s attitudes and skills as well as their 

knowledge?  I’m going to be quiet for 30 seconds or so just to give you a chance to 
think back on that model and what it looks like. I’ll put the model back up for you and 

if there’s anything that you do want to feed back or if it creates a question in your 
mind, we’ll have a question and answer session at the end, feel free to put in your 

question for later to the ASK model and I will explore how we use questions with it. 
 

Rob: We’ve never done quiet for more than a few seconds, it’s quite daunting! 
 

Martin: It is, isn’t it? I like to break new ground, Rob! 
 

Rob: Listen, we’ve had a question here. Can thinking skills be classified, can you give 
some examples of the specific thinking skills you’re talking about Martin? 

 
Martin: A thinking skill is anything that we do, any skill that we use that develops 

what’s usually implicit. It’s what’s usually in the child’s mind. So a way I like to think 

of thinking skills is to make explicit what’s usually implicit. For example, sorting and 
classifying is the basis of all thinking, if you like. And often, thinking skills are things 

that we do subconsciously. When you walk into a room, you sit down on a chair, you 
don’t sit down on the table. You subconsciously sorted and classified the differences 

between the table and chair. What we ask pupils to do is to give reasons why. So 
explore their thinking. What made you sit there, what’s the difference between a table 

and a chair? Are they similar in any way? And we can ask questions that probe these 
bits that are usually subconscious. But there are other thinking skills as well, sorting 

and classifying is one, sequencing would be another, making comparisons, reasoning, 
justifying. So being able to say, ‘I think it’s this because…’ is a thinking skill. 

Evaluating – so looking at something and thinking ‘I think this is better than this one 
because…’ or ‘I did this well because…’ Which leads us on to reflection as another 

thinking skill. Analysis would be another one or being creative, coming up with new 
ideas! Developing something into a different idea are thinking skills as well. So 
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anything that prompts what’s usually subconscious – when you’re prompting for 

what’s inside the child’s mind.  How do they get to an answer, how are they taking in 
that knowledge? Those are thinking skills, making explicit what’s usually implicit. Why 

do you think that, how do you know that, where did you get the idea from, how are 
these different? All of those questions get at that implicit or subconscious thinking. 

 
Rob: Thank you Martin. Just a few more actually. How does that fit with Bloom’s 

Taxonomy? 
 

Martin: The ASK model? Personally I think it fits very well. Bloom’s Taxonomy is – 
Bloom actually created 3 taxonomies. We tend to focus just on the one which is the 

meta-cognitive taxonomy, that’s the one that looks at the thinking skills. So Bloom’s 
Taxonomy is actually a little triangle that goes in that “S” corner. You could put 

Bloom’s little triangle on top of my triangle where the “S” is if you like. He did create a 

dispositions one, it was actually a motor skills one I think, I can’t remember what he 
called it exactly but he never actually finished it and that would be where the “A” 

goes. There is a knowledge-based one as well in complexities of knowledge and 
information which often gets ignored or under-used. It can be interesting if you’re 

interested in theoretical aspects. But the one that he is known for is actually the skills 
one and if you put that triangle of blues on top of the “S” on my triangle, that’s pretty 

much where it fits in. Bloom’s Taxonomy is effectively a hierarchy of thinking skills so 
it fits well with that “S.” What I’m looking at as well with this ASK model is that 

attitudes corner. What attitudes do we need to help us to develop the skills that we 
want? Analysis is very difficult, evaluation is very difficult. They’re what he calls 

“higher order thinking skills.” So what attitudes and dispositions do we need to be able 
to access them?  

 
Rob: Brilliant, thank you, thank you Martin. Just a little bit of feedback from a few 

people. A great tool, I never thought about it this way, never thought about looking at 

more than just knowledge, thank you for that. I’m afraid my questions and answers 
have gotten all mixed up on the software today; I don’t know what’s going on with it. 

But starting with this model of planning is much better than choosing a topic and then 
seeing which learning outcomes we can cover within that topic.  

 
Martin: I agree with that. Thinking about topics that you choose, if you do a topic title 

and then go straight in with your ASK model, what are the possible skills and attitudes 
I can get out of teaching them this? I think it’s far more valuable than just looking at 

outcomes in terms of knowledge, definitely.  
 

Rob: Yeah, Carrie says she uses the Intel Planning Model but there is no specific 
section for questioning, how inadequate is that? So I think people are definitely seeing 

benefits in what you’re saying, great stuff.  
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Martin: Yeah, good, thanks. I think that’s a very good idea that I do about planning 

your – even whole topics, around the ASK model, I know schools have done that. 
Particularly when the creative curriculum came out in the UK. There are a lot of 

schools in the UK that thought the ASK model is a great way to pin on new learning 
because we can look at all sorts of different subjects through attitudes, skills and 

knowledge. What are we going to try and develop in a cross-curriculum model? So it 
tended to support that very well. I like it very much as I said before, not just in terms 

of topics but in terms of planning out questions. And I usually plan 2 questions in 
advance that I know I’m going to ask through the lesson. I might ask many, many 

more, as I said we ask on average 400 questions in a day, I’m going to ask a lot more 
than two in the lesson but I know I’m going to plan a specific 2 questions that I know 

I will ask through the lesson. And I try and vary those, sometimes knowledge, 
sometimes a mixture of attitudes and skills or a mixture of skills and a knowledge one. 

So if we’re going to ask about research, ask a focused question about developing 

research skills as well as asking a focused question about the knowledge that we’ll be 
researching. So I find it very useful when doing that.  

 
What I want to think about now is some of the questions themselves that we do ask 

and the tools that we can use. We’re still thinking about that idea of focus and 
planning questions and I think it’s very useful to be able to plan the types of questions 

that we ask so that we get the more effective balance. The types of the questions that 
we can ask that I’m going to focus on in this short session are two main ones, closed 

questions and open questions. Partly because we’re all familiar with this idea about 
closed and opened questions but partly just to look a little bit deeper into that intent 

and purpose behind asking questions. What are we looking for? 
 

Closed questions are very familiar to us all, I’m sure. As I said earlier, they get a bit of 
a bad rap, don’t they? Closed questions are the questions that we’re told we shouldn’t 

ask, we should ask more open questions. Personally I think that’s a load of rubbish, 

closed questions are absolutely fine to ask. They have a specific purpose though and I 
think what we have to remember is to ask the right type of question at the right time 

because it’s all about the purpose of asking them, isn’t it?  
 

So when do I use closed questions? Well, closed questions are usually there just to get 
short, quick answers from. There’s usually one right answer which I, as the 

questioner, will know so they are quick and easy to do. Usually the purpose of a 
closed question is to find out what somebody already knows. In terms of knowledge 

that could be a test, do you know what a volcano is, for example? Or even if you’re 
asking a social question like, did you have a good holiday? You’re actually asking them 

something that they already know the answer to.  
 

So an example of a closed question might be, “What does photosynthesis mean? 
When did James VI become the king of England? Is 7 a prime number? Have you done 
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your homework?” Each of these are questions that we ask that demand a short, 

factual response. So that’s what we’re looking for is a short, factual response. So 
usually these questions begin with things like, “what is, can you name, can you 

remember,” You’re asking a question that you know the answer to and the pupil 
knows the answer to, you hope. You’re testing their current knowledge.  

 
When I go back to that idea of the teachers being checked with that clipboard idea 

and counting up questions, there can be I suppose a problem with closed questions if 
we ask them too often. And there was a really good bit of research around recently 

that looked at the types of questions the teacher asks and found that on the whole, 
over 90% of the time when the teacher asks a question, they already know what the 

answer is. What that suggests is that if we already know what the answer is then 
there’s a right and wrong and we’re just testing current knowledge so it’s usually the 

case that we might say, “What’s the capital of Scotland?” and then hands go up and 

we say, no, no, no, yep! Until we get to the right answer.  
 

Closed questions when we do them a lot can engage our pupils because it gets lots of 
hands up and gets them interested, but equally, if you don’t know the answer, it can 

disengage some of our pupils. If we’re asking closed questions all of the time, and I 
know that I don’t know the answer to any of the questions that are being asked, I’m 

not going to engage in the hands up or in the lesson that follows. So closed questions 
are appropriate to find out quickly and easily what students remember, what they 

already know, to make a quick social interaction but we have to remember that 
they’re not the only type of question. 

 
The danger that happens when we only used closed questions is that because we 

know the answer, we don’t give students very long to think of what the answer might 
be. Here’s one where you can feed back to Rob again if you like, see what you think. 

What do you reckon, between the teacher asking a question and the teacher taking 

the first response or filling the uncomfortable silence with the answer themselves, how 
long do you think students get to think of an answer on average? 

 
Rob: So this is how long teachers give students to answer Martin? 

 
Martin: Yeah, so we ask a question, how long do you think there is before the teacher 

either takes the first response, or fills the uncomfortable silence with the answer 
themselves? 

 
Rob: Okay, we’ve got Theresa playing it very cagey, “not long enough.” The lowest 

one is 3 seconds, lots of people going for 3 seconds, 4 seconds, 30 seconds, 10 
seconds, 4 seconds. One person went for 3 minutes. About 5 seconds so most seem to 

be about 3-5 seconds.  
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Martin: Around about 3-5 seconds up to 30 seconds. When we ask a question, if we 

already know what the answer is, we ask a question, we usually take some of the first 
hands that go up as a response or if there’s no hands go up, we actually tend to give 

the answer ourselves. And that means that on average, the length of time that 
students get to think of an answer is actually less than a second. Less than a second 

passes between us asking the question and us either taking the first response or filling 
the uncomfortable silence with the answer. It’s not very long is it? 

 
Rob: No! 

 
Martin: What happens is, because we know what the answer is, time seems to stand 

still when we wait too long. You’ll know yourself, if we wait 3 seconds, it can sound 
like a very long time. It doesn’t when we say 3 seconds, does it? But if I ask you a 

question now and say "What’s the capital of Scotland?" and leave it 3 seconds, the 

silence will sound like quite a long time. For example: (pauses 3 seconds) that seems 
like quite a long time, doesn’t it? In fact it was only 3 seconds there. And if that’s 

happening in the classroom, it starts to feel uncomfortable; you get that feeling of 
tumbleweeds blowing through the room, the bat-wing doors banging like some kind of 

saloon in a western dead town. We don’t like that feeling in the classroom so often 
what will happen is we’ll ask a question and we’ll either answer it ourselves or take 

one of the first hands up that we get and sometimes(and the reason this number is so 
low) is that actually we’ll take our first response before we’ve even finished asking the 

question. 
 

When I first heard that I thought that was a complete load of rubbish, that can’t be 
right and actually I have video of a lesson with myself teaching and I was amazed how 

little time I did give to students to think. I hardly gave any time at all for students to 
think and I became really aware of this idea - that if you don’t have the answer 

instantly or if you need to work it out a little bit and the teacher doesn’t give us time 

to do it again, it’s this idea about disengagement. I can’t think of an answer, I can’t 
give the teacher the answer because I haven’t worked it out and we’ve moved on to 

the next question before I’ve had time to work it out, so we get this disengagement 
and what we want to encourage is the thinking. 

 
Because we’re not giving them long to think of it, then student answers tend not to be 

very long either. Here’s another you can have a go send in to Rob. How long do you 
think, on average when we ask a closed question, how long do the students talk for 

when they give their response? 
So they’ve have 0.8 seconds to think of an answer, how long do you think students 

talk for when they give their answer? 
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Rob: Okay, we have got 0.5 seconds seems to be the lowest. We’ve got 1 second, 2 

seconds, 5 seconds, 3 seconds, 10 seconds, less than 1 second, 30 seconds. Depends 
on what type of question, either open-ended or closed from Carrie. 1 second, 0.5 

seconds – very low seconds Martin.  
 

Martin: Yeah, into the low seconds. And that’s right, it tends to be just over a second 
is the length of answer a student gives. If we think about Carrie’s point there about 

the difference between closed and open questions – what we’re focusing on here is 
closed questions which are the ones where we know what the answer is and we’re 

asking something to test factual knowledge. What happens is because we know the 
answer, we don’t give the students very long to think of an answer before we take in 

our first responses and move on, and the average length of the student answer will be 
just over a second. So closed questions, I’m not saying that they’re bad questions 

because I know that people believe that to be true, closed questions are perfectly 

good questions, they’re valid, they’re an effective part of questioning. What we have 
to remember is they’re not the only type of questions. Because when we get stuck into 

just using closed questions, it often becomes a bit of a game, guess what’s in 
teacher’s head. I’ve got the answer in my head; I ask the question like what’s the 

capital of Scotland? and then we just go around the room going no, no, nope, yep 
until somebody gets the answer that’s in my head. It becomes a game, guess what 

teacher’s thinking. 
 

I think what’s really important, think about our ASK model, is that we move, as Carrie 
mentioned before, we move from closed questions into open questions to give us 

variety. It’s not that we stop doing closed questions, they can be very useful but we 
need some variety. Variety that will help us move into open questions and explore 

attitudes and skills. Closed questions focus on that “K” corner of the ASK model. 
Closed questions focus in on knowledge on the whole.  

 

When we start to focus on attitudes and skills, we need to open our questions out so 
that we get slightly longer responses and better responses because for me, I think, 

one of the things that’s key if we just use closed questions is that we’re not so much 
thinking about the answer but actually the length of student answers. When we do a 

lot of closed questions the only person practicing language in the classroom is the 
teacher. Open questions allow pupils to develop and explore their language. There’s a 

really good piece of research by Mary Budd Rowe that was actually conducted in 
Florida back in the 80s. It’s been repeated all over the world many, many times in 

many different situations and the results keep coming up similarly. That actually, if we 
increase the wait time, so that’s the length of time between me asking the question 

and taking a response, if I increase that to 3 seconds, so that’s (waits 3 seconds) that 
long. Then I give the children time to process the question and think of an answer. 

When we do that we get much longer explanations from pupils. It increases fivefold in 
advantaged areas, sevenfold in disadvantaged areas. We get many more instances of 
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hands going up so there’s only 5% where we don’t get any hands going up and we 

actually start to get more questions being asked by the pupils. So just waiting 3 
seconds – and I’ve found this completely changed my practice, just this in itself. Ask a 

question and then just stand and wait and it does feel like that western ghost town, it 
does feel like there’s tumbleweed blowing through the room and it feels 

uncomfortable. Try it and see how many more hands up you get and how much longer 
the pupils are willing to talk for.  

 
I like to mix that idea, the wait time with this notion – Think, Pair, Share. I’m sure 

you’ve come across this or a similar phrase before. And what that means is that we 
ask a question, what’s the capital of Scotland? Then give 3 seconds to think, now turn 

to the person next to you and share what you think it might be with each other, so 
they pair up together. Then we’re going to share with the whole class. So we think of 

the answer ourselves, we pair up and share it with the next person and then we share 

with the whole class. So it kind of gives more thinking time, more chances for pupils 
to practice their language and vocabulary and share ideas before they feed back to 

everybody. 
 

So think on your own, pair up with your ideas, share with the whole class. I ask a 
question, 3 seconds to think, talk to the person next to you and now what were you 

talking about in your pairs? And I like that as a way of approaching the share bit. It 
improves engagement because they’ve already talked about the answer but it also 

helps them to practice and improve their language before they feed back. So those 
children who weren’t confident, remember our attitudes? If you’re not feeling 

confident about giving an answer then this is a great way as a teacher to be able to 
say to little Jonny who doesn’t know the answer say, “Jonny, tell me what you were 

talking about in your pair.” That’s much less threatening to a pupil than putting them 
on the spot with a closed question. So we can start to open out our closed questions 

by giving them some think time, asking them to share their idea with each other first 

before sharing it with the wider group. Think, Pair, Share. A very simple way of 
helping students to develop the language themselves and build confidence to respond 

in class to closed or to open questions. 
 

When we’re thinking about what open questions are and how they’re different from 
closed questions. An open question deliberately looks for that longer answer. So think, 

pair, share is a great way to get the students to develop the language themselves and 
give us longer answers. There might even, with an open question, be more than one 

possible answer so there could be two or three right answers if you like. The 
respondent needs time to think or perhaps even to give a reason for what they think. 

So we use that thinking time to help them, even just those 3 seconds. The 
participation in conversation is much more equal now. It’s not about the teacher 

asking a question that they know the answer to; it’s about the pupils having a 
conversation before responding back to the teacher. So the conversation or balance of 
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conversation becomes much more equal. So what we can use it for is to help us 

explore opinions and ideas. And here are some examples of how we might phrase 
some open questions. So what I’m asking now are questions that begin with why and 

how. And this is a great place to use that Think, Pair, Share. If we’re using questions 
beginning with, “Can you explain? or what do you think? How does this compare to 

this? Why is this one more important than this one or why is this one better than this 
one?” Have a few seconds to think, why is this problem really important? Three 

seconds to think. Now talk to the person next to you, what do they think? What do 
you think? Talk about it in a pair. Now, share, what were you talking about in your 

pair with the whole class? So we start to develop pupil language much more than 
we’re developing just the teacher talk and one person giving a one-word response and 

talking for around that second. We expect a lot more from our pupils with open 
questions. 

 

Rob: Martin? 
 

Martin: Yes? 
 

Rob: Sorry, I’m just giving you 3 seconds before I ask a question! Theresa is asking 
how long should you give for the pair conversation in the Think, Pair, Share activity? 

So when you put them into their pairs, how long do you give them to discuss? 
 

Martin: Anything from 3 seconds through to about 30 seconds, I tend to use as a 
rough guide. And it will depend on the question that you ask them. If I’ve asked a 

very closed question where there’s only one response such as what’s the capital of 
Scotland then it might just be a very quick turn to the person next to you and tell 

them what you think it is, so they’re just sharing a couple of words with each other. 
So that might not take very much – a few seconds, 5-10 seconds perhaps. But 

equally, if I’ve asked them a question like do you think Edinburgh or Glasgow would 

be a better capital city for Scotland, they need a bit more time to explore their 
thinking. So in their pair I might give them 30 seconds to a minute to work it out 

together. So they take a lot longer. Then I would say why don’t you feed back what 
you were talking about to the wider group. And as you can imagine, because they’ve 

practiced the language because they’ve had that time to work it out, their responses 
are much longer but also much more focused when you get it back as the wider 

group. So I tend to think anywhere between 5 seconds to 30 seconds as a guideline 
but it might go longer, it might go quickly, depending on your starter question.  

 
Rob: Just to clarify it a little more, again, Theresa is asking would you tell them in 

advance how long they’ve got so would you consider putting a timer up on the board 
and say, alright, you’ve got 2 minutes to discuss this or would it be done very 

informally? 
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Martin: I tend to go with it slightly more informally than actually having a set timer 

but if I give them a time limit, stick to it. What I would tend to say is you’ve got 30 
seconds to talk to the person next to you and work out an answer. Then as they go off 

into their pairs and talk, so either at their tables or right there on the carpet, 
depending on the age that they teach, they’re just talking in their pair – time the 20 

seconds yourself, have a feel for how it’s going. Then I usually tell them, 10 seconds 
left and then count down 3, 2, 1. So that they know that it’s finished. That’s part of 

the behavioural classroom management as well if you like that they then get used to 
this idea that they’re going to have time to think, they’re going to have time to work it 

out and practice the language, but equally that time is definite, we’ll only have 20 
seconds. If you say 20 seconds to think of an answer and you end up leaving them for 

3 or 4 minutes they will start wandering off and thinking about other things and 
talking about their weekend. So whatever time you set at the start, stick to. Count 

down 3, 2, 1. If you find that they then need more time because the responses aren’t 

what you expected, they can go back into their pair again and no harm in having 
another 20 seconds to see if you can work out the extra. But again, stick to the time 

limit, that’s the key bit.  
 

Rob: Thanks mate, cheers. 
 

Martin: In terms of what the open questions are, these are some of the ones that I 
use. Open questions are much more difficult to do than closed questions, which is one 

reason why we tend to do more closed questions in the classroom than open 
questions. Closed questions are much easier to think of on the spot. If I’m talking 

about Scotland and places in Scotland, it’s very easy to think of a quick question like, 
what’s the capital of Scotland? So we can very easy come up with closed questions, 

open questions are much harder to come up with. So this sheet I’ve actually created 
as a PDF for you which is on that download section that Rob mentioned at the start. 

And this sheet I actually used to keep on my desk in the classroom and while the 

lesson was going on I thought, oh, I could do with asking them to think about this one 
a bit more, ask them an open question. Then I’d just go to my sheet and refer to a 

question. But equally use it to plan lessons in advance. The more aware we are of the 
questions we can ask, the more focused they become on supporting children’s 

learning. So I might make sure that in a lesson I’m going to ask question 5, what 
assumptions did you make and why and I plan that into the lesson and that’s a good 

way to explore attitudes, isn’t it, to ask about assumptions that students have. I might 
ask are you happy with your answer is another way to get some of those attitudes.  

Somebody did this in a lesson recently, I gave them this exact sheet that I’m sharing 
with you and said the way I used to use it to have it on my table and they tried it for a 

couple of lessons and in the third lesson they were doing it, after a couple of lessons 
the teacher had been very honest with the children and said, “I’m practicing my open 

questions so I’m going to be reading some from the sheet”. It looks a bit clunky when 
you first do it but it got him practicing doing them. And one of the pupils then said, 
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“Could we have a copy of your sheet?” And I thought that was a great changing of the 

balance, if you like, in the classroom. All of the pupils then got, on their table, a copy 
of these questions and what it meant was that that teacher was then explicitly 

modelling asking open questions. So the pupils knew what to expect, they knew when 
they were doing a bit of work in their pair talking that he might then come back and 

say, “What reasons do you have for your answer?” So they were actually preparing in 
advance the sort of answers that they were going to give and of course that means 

again that they were practicing the thinking and they were practicing the language to 
be able to answer questions. When he came back to me then, he sent me an email a 

month or two later, into the following half term and he said that what he’d noticed was 
that the students had started to internalize these questions as well. He was asking 

them much more naturally as part of his classroom practice but so were they. The 
students were asking these questions of each other. So while they were doing their 

paired work, they would turn to each other and he was listening in to them saying,  

“Have you got a reason for that answer? Tell me more about that one.” He said it was 
great to hear from the class, I think he had a year 5 or year 6 class he was working 

with, that they were asking these questions, these open-ended questions, challenging 
each other to think.  

 
So that PDF that I’ve left with you is one to take to your classroom, be honest and 

open with your pupils and say, “I’m going to try asking you some open questions to 
try and get some of your reasons to get you to talk more and to develop your 

language.” It’s a great way to engage those pupils. Do you remember our two pupils 
earlier? Pupil A and B? Pupil B will be very engaged with sharing their ideas and 

answers because they’re valued, because they can explain and explore their own 
ideas, it’s showing that you value what they’ve come up with and they don’t just need 

to remember the facts and information from the lesson before. If they struggle with 
that, this is a great way to help build confidence and self-esteem and to engage pupil 

B, the one who was struggling and coming in late, a great way to involve them.  

 
Rob: You know what Martin? What you’ve explained here, what you’ve just explained 

here with your open questioning techniques and the Think, Pair, Share activity which I 
think most people are familiar with but the way you’ve explained it is very good. In 

terms of changing negative student attitudes towards lessons, I don’t think there can 
be much to better this. You know, you’ve got those kids, like you say pupil B who 

comes into a classroom and they’re the kids that you’ve really got to struggle to 
engage, they’ve already made up their minds that they’re not going to enjoy the 

lesson and here you are completely changing their thoughts by the way that you ask 
the questions and then by not putting them on the spot and expecting them to have 

the knowledge there. But actually to build confidence by sharing with their friends and 
then being able to share back. I think it’s fantastic, well done, really good.  

 



  WWW.CLASSROOM-EXPERT.COM                             

MARTIN RENTON:  Questioning Techniques You Can Use 
To Improve Attainment, Engagement & Motivation 

 

© 2012 Martin Renton  www.challenginglearning.com 

Martin: Yeah, absolutely, what I noticed particularly was how much it improved my 

relationships with pupils. And those pupils that were struggling to be engaged with the 
closed questions and knowledge-based answers, they notice how much the teacher 

and the rest of the pupils value everybody’s input into the lesson and that changed my 
working relationship with pupils and really helped to engage those pupils like pupil B 

that you mentioned before, Rob and get them involved in the learning as well.  
 

So I want to think about, because I know that my time is sort of coming up and I want 
to round up just giving you a couple of little activities and ideas. I’d like to give you a 

little planning activity that helps us to think about what we do with pupils’ responses 
and then a little task that you can try out yourselves as well in your classroom. So I’ll 

have a look at those quickly for you so you can see where we are with response. And I 
think that this idea about when we planned out our questions for the lesson, what do 

we do with the pupils answers that come back and I think more and more that this is 

actually the really crucial part of questioning really. It’s not the question that you ask 
at the start, we’ve said that, it’s not about the question but it’s actually what do you 

do with the response that you get, how do you show the pupils that you value their 
ideas? But also how do you then perhaps challenge their ideas or ask them another 

question to ask them to say more? We have a couple of prompts in the open question 
model, tell me more about that, why did you get that idea, where did it come from? 

Those kinds of questions then follow up pupil responses. 
 

That’s what I want to focus on with this little planning tool, if you like. And this 
planning tool is called “Funsie.” It’s very simple and a very easy way to think about 

questions in advance of a lesson. So if you’re thinking about a question, start with a 
closed question, it gets the pupils thinking, it gets them engaged, you might even use 

your Think, Pair, Share in this example. But I might ask a closed question, it only has 
one answer, for example, what’s 42x4? So I ask that question to the class – I don’t 

even know what the answer is to that one myself! But when I get a response from the 

pupils with that one, I might follow that up with the next question. So once I’ve got 
the answer, what am I going to do with it? Am I just going to ask another question? 

Okay so you’ve done 42x4, what’s 38x3? I could ask another closed question or 
prompt them to go further, how did you work that out? So now I’m looking for that 

open-ended question, a process question, explain how you did it.  When I get an 
explanation of how they’ve done it from a pupil, I might then follow that up with 

another question and go even wider. So we’re broadening, opening out the answers, is 
there an alternative, could you have done it a different way? And when we’re using 

this funnelling technique, closed, explain, explore and opening out our questions, 
Think, Pair, Share is a great way to do that. What’s 42x4, they could even think and 

pair that bit, share the answer. Now, tell the person next to you, pair up, how did you 
work it out? Now let’s share around the room, were there lots of different ways to do 

it? 
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So we can plan our questions in advance. What am I going to ask first? When I get an 

answer how will I follow it up? When I’ve got that explanation can I look for 
alternatives and opinions? Here’s another example just so you can see it in a different 

context. Closed question, who became King in 1066? So when I get the answer 
William the Conqueror – I know the answer to that one! I may then come back with 

an explanation, how did he become king? So I’m looking for something longer now, 
I’m looking for the pupil to give a reason or to explore their thinking. Then I might ask 

their opinion so I’m asking them to go further and value their idea. Do you think that 
was fair? So I’m looking for them to give me and even longer or deeper response and 

again, if I mix that with my Think, Pair, Share strategy, it throws so much more over 
onto the pupils for them to develop their thinking and language than it throws onto 

the teacher being in control of the conversation. So that funnelling technique is a 
great way to plan for moving from closed to open questions. Balance that with your 

ASK model and balance that with your Think, Pair, Share to get as much from the 

pupils as you possibly can.  
 

We said before that one of the base-level thinking skills is sorting and classifying. 
Discuss reasons for how and why we classify ideas. When we do that it helps pupils to 

clarify their thinking. The more that they can reason through their ideas, the better. 
And I said I’d have a little task for you to take away to use for the classroom and 

that’s what we’ll have a go at now. So again I’ll get you to give Rob some of your 
thinking and some of your feedback. Very simple little open-ended activity, which one 

do you think is the odd one out? And what I’d like you to think about is why it’s the 
odd one out. So, for example, if you say the duck’s the odd one out – you might say 

it’s the odd one out because it’s got feathers, just put; duck:feathers in  your 
response to Rob there. But which one do you think is the odd one out? Why might it 

be the odd one out? See if you can have a little think about that one and Rob, if you 
get any ideas coming in. What we’ve got here is an open-ended task, open-ended 

classroom activity to get as many different pupil responses as we possibly can, that’s 

what makes it open.  
 

Rob: Okay so keep the answers coming in, we’ve got a few coming through now. Just 
while people are putting those in Martin, can I just touch on another question about 

the funnelling, just very quickly? Do you do the Think, Pair, Share activity throughout 
that funnel? 

 
Martin: Yeah, there’s two ways to use it. You could give them time to think with the 

closed then you could pair up to do the next one and then you could share the explore 
or the next one. Or you could Think, Pair, Share at each point in the funnel. So there’s 

no harm in using it in a variety of different ways but basically what you’re looking to 
do is throw as much as you can over to the pupils to have the conversations before 

they give their final answers back to you. So how are we doing with our odd one out? 
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Rob: We’ve got lots of answers, lots and lots and all very different. Okay, I’m going to 

read a few out. We’ve got rhino because it’s got no pattern, duck:two legs, tiger 
because it only swims occasionally, hippo but no reason, duck:two legs, 

hippo:herbivore, tiger because it doesn’t spend as much time in the water as the other 
two, two legs as opposed to four legs, hippo because it’s grey, tiger:carnivore, duck:a 

bird, wow! 
 

Martin: Lots of different reasons for why and that’s the same thing we can do with 
pupils. Put those three pictures up with pupils and just say which one do you think is 

the odd one out and why?  A great place to practice your Think, Pair, Share. So have a 
little look at it and think to yourself, talk with the person next to you, which one would 

you make the odd one out and why, now, let’s collect in the responses. Just as we’ve 
done there, we’ve collected in a variety of responses and with the pupils I would write 

those responses up on the board somewhere. So you came up with feathers was the 

example I gave you, legs that the duck only has two legs, the carnivore we said for 
the tiger I would just write up as food, we’ve got patterns and stripes, we’ve got one 

flies, one lays eggs. Write up all the students’ reasons. What they can see then is that 
you value their ideas and opinions. It’s not that you’ve got one odd one out in your 

head and they’re trying to guess the right answer, it’s that you value all of their 
thinking and you collect these ideas together. Now if I’d used that {inaudible 1:12:41} 

at the start of the topic on birds and animals for example, what I’ve actually got here 
is a collection of the pupil’s ideas about what makes the difference between animals 

and birds, for example. So which one do birds do, which one do animals do? Is there 
any crossover in between? Or I might add the start of some research. Pick one of 

those three animals and go and find out about what food it eats, what colour it is, is it 
dangerous, what’s its habitat? So you can use their ideas to start them off with their 

work and again come back to that idea about engagement by supporting their learning 
by letting them build on their own ideas. I’ve done that by asking a simple question, 

which one is the odd one out and why? 

 
This is one that a teacher used recently when I was working in the classroom with her 

and she was doing an art lesson. She put these three pictures up and just asked which 
is the odd one out and why. The pupils gave their responses, she wrote them up, she 

put up three new pictures, completely different ones and again of still lifes and she got 
their responses, added them to the board, put up 3 new pictures of still lifes and 

collected their ideas again. So what she ended up with was a list a bit like the one we 
had before about what makes those pictures similar and different. So for example, 

one’s modern, the other two were old. Two have got food in it, one hasn’t got food in 
it, one looks realistic, the other two don’t, you can see the brushstrokes in one of 

them. What she asked them to do then was to choose the three that they thought 
were most important in making a good still life. So what she was effectively doing was 

getting them to choose their own criteria for making a still life painting and all the way 
through the project, she got them to refer back to their three ideas. Remember these 
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are three ideas that they’ve come up with themselves and then monitored their work 

and she monitored their work through their own criteria. So she could talk to them 
and see, oh, I see you’ve changed your mind, you were going to have a light 

background but you’ve actually got a dark background, what made you change your 
mind? So that way they’re thinking about and evaluating their own artwork against 

their own criteria. A very simple strategy, a great funnel to use, lovely way to start off 
a topic so that it gets lots of deep thinking, learning and reasoning from your pupils 

and shows them that you value all of their ideas. 
 

I want to link that into our funnelling model that we saw before. I started with a 
simple question which is the odd one out but then we asked the pupils to give a 

reason for their choice, why is that one the odd one out? So for example, it’s the 
carnivore or it’s got stripes or it’s got two legs. Which do you think are the most 

important ones? So, like our art teacher, we took the ones out that we think are the 

best and turned them into criteria so we can see how they’re different. Or you might 
ask there which do you think the most important one, which is the best idea, or is 

there an alternative, there’s lots of different ways of looking at opinions. So we can 
use a simple activity like that one to help us to plan our questions in advance and get 

more from the pupils which is what the idea is behind this approach, isn’t it? 
 

What they’re doing really and this comes back to a question that I was asked earlier 
about what we mean by thinking skills - that critical thinking actually means to be able 

to make judgements. We’re asking the pupils to make a judgment, to give an opinion, 
to give a reason why they think something. So, at its heart critical thinking or thinking 

skills is being able to make a judgment. Whether something is more important than 
something else, whether something is different or similar to something else, whether 

one stands out more than something else, it doesn’t matter, they’re making a 
judgment and that’s them using their thinking skills.  

 

I’m just going to round off with a sort of final thought. And this comes back to not the 
thinking element, but the language element that I talked about earlier. How we can 

develop pupil’s language. And I found this piece of research really fascinating recently. 
It was actually conducted through the BBC but when children start out in life, there 

are some of them that will get a lot of different things in their house that stimulate 
them, colours, mirrors, bells, baubles, all sorts of things to keep them engaged and 

interested. Some pupils, students, children will be interested in reading because there 
are books all over the house, their parents will read with them, mums and dads and 

they’ll have access to reading around the house. Some children will go out to explore 
their passions and try out new opportunities and ideas. Whereas other children will 

have traumatic experiences, things won’t quite start out well for them. Some of them 
might even be born into abject or relative – even in the UK and western-developed 

countries – into poverty. 
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What we do know is that when they start school, for whatever reasons in their 

formative years that some students will come into school with 6,000 words in their 
vocabulary. So that’s words that they know, words they can use, words that they 

recognize and understand. Whereas other pupils will come in with just 500 words, 
that’s quite a difference in their language. If you come in knowing 6,000 words 

compared to someone who only knows 500, your access to the curriculum, if we just 
focus on knowledge, is far greater. And that has an impact as they go through their 

learning. Look at that green bar is those pupils who started school with 500 words, the 
orange bar started with 6,000.  When they do their national tests in the UK for 11 

year olds, it’s a 97% pass rate for those children with a lot of words and 73% for 
those with 500. That wasn’t actually as marked as I thought it was going to be but 

what did surprise me is the impact it has by the time they reach 16. Because by the 
time they reach 16, those pupils with 6,000 words have a 75% pass rate but only 

21% pass rate for those with 500 words. So the question became, for me then, how 

can we encourage children to develop their language skills in school and that move 
from closed to open questions, focusing on the ASK model is a great way to help them 

develop language. Using Think, Pair, Share gets them practicing language rather than 
we, as the teacher, practicing my language. 

 
And just to give you an idea, some facts and figures just to show that language can 

make a massive difference for learning. This was Wegerif and Scrimshaw (sounds like 
a Victorian mining company) they’re actually researchers who looked at student 

language and development. When we go from closed questions to open questions you 
can see that the number of questions that pupils ask rises from 17 to 86. The children 

give more reasons, moves up from 40 to 97. They use words like if and start to 
speculate, that rises from 2 to 35 when we use more open questions and Think, Pair, 

Share. So that the total number of words that the children are using rises from 3,500 
to 5,700. So there’s a massive increase in the amount of language the children use, 

this was over a 6 week period with a year 5 class just doing a move from closed to 

open questions and little activities like the odd one out. So actually what they found 
was that there was a better use of language by whole groups working together but 

also an increase in individual performance within the group as the pupils were 
expected to think more and to develop their language and share more. 

 
So language and thinking go hand in hand in developing pupil understanding and 

that’s what comes back to our idea of the ASK model, doesn’t it? Skills of language 
and skills of thinking are crucial in developing an understanding of knowledge but also, 

if we’ve got more words, more access to that knowledge, it helps us to develop 
confidence which is an attitude we gain. And what we’re hoping happens, and this is 

again one you can look at later on in more detail, what we’re trying to do is move 
from the teacher being the key or the power balance in the room to those behaviours 

being internalized by the pupils so that the pupils start to develop questions 
themselves. 
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I know I’m sort of going on past the hour now Rob so I’ll not go into that one in too 
much detail. I will leave you with a final task that you can use in the classroom to help 

pupils to talk about their learning and it’s simply called The Learning Wall. Again, this 
one’s there for you to download as a PDF and what I found is that it’s quite difficult for 

pupils to reflect on, talk about their learning so we created this Learning Wall in the 
classroom which was basically a load of bricks that we stuck on the wall with words 

written on them. And I asked the pupils, what kind of learning have you done today? 
For example, what have you done most today or what have you found difficult today? 

Both of these are getting them to reflect on their learning. Not the knowledge corner 
but in terms of the attitudes and skills. So I would ask them to choose a brick from 

the Learning Wall on their own and then pair, they would share it with someone else 
why they’ve chosen that brick. Here are the bricks that we might have up on the wall 

to be creative, be friendly; do you recognize some of these words? These are the ones 

that you came up with before as well about the attitudes and skills. When the pupils 
pick these words from the wall, they take it back to their desk and tell somebody else 

why, “I’ve felt happy for most of the day!” Or “why I’ve been open-minded today or 
I’ve found it really difficult today to give reasons and that’s because _____, “and 

they’re having difficulty finding a reason for giving reasons. Or, “I’ve not felt very 
confident today, why might that be?” “I’ve persisted with this and I’ve done that really 

well because.” And I’ll give the students lots of starter questions to go and choose a 
brick like what have you done most or what did you find difficult or what did you do 

first or what was the last thing you did, what are you going to try to do more of 
tomorrow, what do you think the person next to you needs to do more to help them to 

do their work? And they can start using these words to help them explore attitudes 
and skills. I think, really, the object of all of this is, as Matthew Lipman talks about in 

his Philosophy for Children program, that actually what we want is for our pupils to 
become more thoughtful, more reflective, more considerate and more reason-able and 

I’ve hyphenated that because we want them to be more able to reason as individuals. 

 
So my final summing-up if you like, there were three elements to what I wanted to 

talk about today. First of all, when we’re looking at questions, what’s the purpose in 
asking it? It’s fine to ask open questions but why am I asking it? What am I going to 

follow it up with? Focus: how do we plan to develop or use questions to help students 
to develop their attitudes, skills and knowledge? So planning and focusing our 

questions on attitudes and skills as well as knowledge. And then, when the pupil 
actually gives me an answer what am I going to do with that response, how do I 

follow it up, what do I say next and we looked at the funnelling as a way of expanding 
and exploring and making our lessons look a little bit more open in terms of 

developing pupil language. 
 

So if you’re interested in anything, a lot of my role is about working in classrooms with 
teachers so there’s a lot of ideas and resources on my website. Rob’s left you a few 
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other ones and of course one of the things I’m interested in is how we model 

questions and use those in the classroom as well. And if there’s something that you 
want to ask me more about, Rob’s also given you my email address so do feel free to 

get in touch and say I’m thinking about doing this, how does it work? I appreciate you 
coming along and having a listen today so enjoy the rest of your day, I’ll hand back to 

Rob because I think we have a little question and answering session. 
 

Rob: Martin, thank you so much, this has been a master class in questioning 
techniques. I think any teacher who uses what you’ve just showed us today is going to 

be able to improve their practice dramatically. And also, obviously improve the 
possibilities for their students, in particular I think with challenging students, it’s got 

so many implications and applications for helping those challenging students succeed  
I’m just going to give you some of the feedback we’re getting in right now. Julia says 

fantastic, really eye-opening, thank you so much Martin for sharing your knowledge. 

Excellent presentation from Marlene, things I can use immediately, our schools focus 
is on questioning. Loads and loads of messages of thanks. I also want to say, Martin, 

it’s been informative, thought-provoking, fascinating, interactive, there’s been a touch 
of comedy there as well, it’s been everything I like to have in these Classroom Expert 

webinars. It really has been fantastic so thank you. I can see from all the comments 
we’ve been getting in now saying thank you and just so appreciative. So what I’m 

going to do Martin is I’m going to swap the presenter back to me and have my 
question slides up for you because there have been a few questions coming through. 

We’ll give people an opportunity to ask a few more if that’s okay? Can everyone see 
that? Can you see that Martin, the questions slide? 

 
Martin: Hang on, I think I need to take mine off. I’m getting used to my Mac as well; 

it does everything back to front. Yes, I’ve got it now Rob! 
 

Rob: So, just before we get into the questions, you can see there Martin’s website 

www.challenginglearning.com. If you want to get Martin in your school, if you want to 
find out more about the fantastic things he does on Philosophy for Children and all the 

other aspects of questioning, you can go to his website, you can also email him there, 
he’s very kindly given his personal email address, martin@jandpartnership.com so he 

has said please feel free to get in touch with him. Now I’ve put a few of the questions 
that were coming through the question box and there are going to be other questions 

coming through I think because they’re coming through thick and fast now! As well as 
messages of appreciation and thanks but one thing I want to ask first, obviously you 

just take your pick, we’ve got time for a few so if you just pick the ones you want to 
answer but I’m going to ask you if you could please answer one that came up a few 

times and that is “sometimes I will ask if others agree with the answer and why or 
why not – what do you think of this?” This was from a few people who were using a 

more group approach rather than Think, Pair, Share, they were using the whole class 
for sharing, they just wanted your opinion on that I think. 

http://www.challenginglearning.com/
mailto:martin@jandpartnership.com
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Martin: Yeah, I think that’s a great idea and I think it’s one of the things that I 
actually did the other way around which is not to say it’s the right way but it’s just the 

way that I did it which was to set up the funnelling and the opening question in the 
classroom. And then, as they got used to giving answers, to then open up and say, 

does everyone agree with that, does anyone have a different idea or has anyone got a 
different slant on the same thing? What I’d done was that because I did it that way 

around I created an ethos in the classroom in which it was okay to do that and I think 
that’s the key to it really. If you’ve got an ethos in your classroom where the pupils 

are happy to agree and disagree with each other’s answers – fantastic! I think part of 
that ethos has to be to remember and to value the ideas and the answers and it’s not 

about the individuals. So, sometimes people set up things like I’ll ask for a point of 
view from somebody and ask you to respond by saying “I agree with so and so’s point 

because,” and then give their reason or, “I disagree because.” And what that does is 

just show the pupil that it’s about the idea and not about the individual so we’re not 
disagreeing with them as a person but disagreeing with the idea that’s been put out to 

everybody and it creates that ethos of valuing other people’s ideas and sharing ideas.  
So yes, I think it’s a great idea. I started it through the open questioning and then 

moved into agreeing and disagreeing but if you’ve already got that set up in your 
classroom then the Think, Pair, Share and the funnelling and planning your questions 

in advance is a great way to extend that idea and really build that ethos of valuing 
each other’s ideas and so on. So, yes, definitely do that. 

 
Rob: Thank you Martin and if you just want to answer any of the others that are up 

there that would be great. 
 

Martin: Well, just a very brief response to just skim over the integrating gender 
issues and questioning techniques and we’ve been aware of the fact that actually, a lot 

of the time, we tend to take first responses either from the confident, knowledgeable 

boy in the class or we largely look, as teachers, naturally to the table or group of girls 
so it’s actually around not so much the types of questions that we asked to different 

genders but actually just as a teacher where we’re looking, where our eye contact is 
going in the classroom. Using Think, Pair, Share for example or lots of paired talk 

means that then we can focus in on anybody and say tell me what you were thinking 
about and as teachers being aware of the balance around the room, who’s responding 

and give everybody a chance.  
 

The second one - Professional Development. I’m here and available so do feel free to 
get in touch. One of the things I do, particularly in Australia a lot is actually model 

questioning techniques in the classroom. So I might have 5 or 10 teachers sitting in 
the room, I’ll have a group of pupils and we’ll just practice some questioning 

techniques like we did today for about 20 minutes with the pupils. Pupils go off and 
then for the remainder of the hour, I’ll sit with those 5 or 10 teachers and talk about 
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what they notice, what they practice, what would they like to try and so on. So I think 

modelling questioning techniques is a part of professional development. If it’s 
something you feel confident in doing yourself in your own school then invite other 

people in or video yourself to help get students that idea of that 21st century skills, a 
key one in terms of thinking skills and language we were talking about today, 

encouraging students to solve problems and to be resilient to challenge and 
independent definitely. 

 
Why/how can we give more explanation to trigger their thinking skills, sometimes 

students remain unresponsive, what do I do? Yeah, it can be quite difficult if you have 
pupils who don’t respond. The Think, Pair Share takes that pressure away, often our 

non-responders have to do with pressure. So it can be that engaging them in paired 
talk but each time you ask a question, if you’re still not getting a response, move back 

a step, move back a step until you find a point where this pupil can engage and 

respond and then start building again, ask them the next question. I don’t know if that 
makes sense doing this from the computer as an explanation but when they haven’t 

responded, often if something is too difficult try and go back a step and ask them a 
question, go back a step more until you find the point where they can engage. 

 
Rob: You mean a simpler question Martin, by going back? 

 
Martin: Yeah, either a simpler question to make sure that they’ve understood what 

you mean or to move it away from if we were thinking about the knowledge aspect 
and we’re asking them a skills question, just move it back to either an opinion or a 

reason that they can give is something that’s valid from their point of view that they 
can engage with. As soon as you’ve got them talking, build using that funnelling on 

their starting point, if you like. One of the things about an activity like Odd One Out is 
that it does engage them all because it’s a bit of a game and you can get them to 

shout them out, you can pick on individual pupils because they’ve been talking about 

it together and say, “what ideas did you two have,” and get them up. That way, it can 
take time; don’t expect it to happen overnight but over time we can start to get them 

to respond a little bit better.  
 

Rob: I’m not sure about this one, I asked for clarification but I’m not sure whether 
they were meaning something else.  

 
Martin: You can use these types of questions when teaching language. I’m not a 

language specialist so I’d probably struggle to give you a concise answer now but 
there are some great resources out for teaching modern foreign languages. There’s a 

book by Chris Kington Publishing, there’s a series of books called Thinking Through 
followed by a subject name and there’s one called Thinking Through Modern Foreign 

Languages, if you have a look in that, there's loads of ideas for questioning and 
thinking skills in the teaching of language so you might need to vary it to fit the Arabic 
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context but there will certainly be a lot of good ideas in there. Equally there’s Thinking 

Through Geography, History, all of those sorts of things if you’re interested. Chris 
Kington publishing. 

 
How about wait time after pupils have responded? Definitely one of the things that 

when we first do a thing like Think, Pair, Share we tend to do it quite rigidly and quite 
by the rules because we’re getting used to it so we tend to ask a question, do Think, 

Pair, Share and then move on to the next one but what happens all the time is that as 
you get used to it, you find yourself just saying has nobody got an idea? Turn to the 

person next to you about that for 10 seconds and then I’ll take a response. Then we’ll 
take a response and say, does everybody agree with that? Talk to the person next to 

you for 10 seconds and see if you agree or not. Now what do you think, who agrees, 
who disagrees? So actually you start to blend some of these approaches in much more 

informal ways as it becomes part of the classroom ethos, both for you and for the 

pupils. And again, they get used to doing that too. 
 

The difference between concept mapping and mind mapping? Mind mapping is the 
Tony Buzan approach to memory. So mind mapping is just about memory so you’d 

have a central core theme, something in the middle and then you’d break it down into 
smaller details but it’s just there to help you remember things. I like to think about it 

like your folders in your computer. So you open a folder called My Pictures, in there 
you’ve got a lot of folders and you open Holidays and in there you’ve got France and 

in there you’ve got the Eiffel Tower and all the detail. Mind mapping’s just there as a 
memory tool to help you remember. 

 
Concept mapping is where you take the main concepts in a theme or idea. So if we 

were to take, for example, how did the plague spread so rapidly in the middle ages or 
whatever,  then you  might put down the big concepts like seagoing trade, rats, 

houses being close together, very little education on medicine, those are big concepts 

in the idea. And what the students to is draw links between the concepts and on that 
link they write down how the two concepts are connected So if they write down 

seagoing trade and fleas on rats, they might draw a line between those two concepts 
and on it write, “the rats were transported between ports,” and put their reason onto 

that one. I hope that makes sense, I actually prefer the phrase “connections 
mapping,” for concept mapping because it’s more about the connections that you’re 

making. Mind mapping is more about what’s on the ends of the lines, the things that 
you’re trying to remember. I hope that’s clear enough without having a sort of an 

illustration to show you but it’s about concepts there. 
 

Rob: That’s perfect Martin, thank you! The other questions were actually answered 
earlier, I’ve actually had people say, “thank you, you answered my question earlier,” 

just as part of the presentation so that’s good. Lots of thank-yous coming through 
again, I think at this point I just want to thank you on behalf of everyone and say just 
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how enjoyable it’s been and how informative it’s been. It has been a great 

presentation this one so thanks Martin and I really hope you will l be able to do 
something again in the future. 

 

 

END OF TAPE 

Register for more free webinars at  

www.classroom-expert.com 

http://www.classroom-expert.com/

